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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
April 2, 2009 Meeting  
10:00 AM –11:30 AM, State Transportation Building, Conference Rooms 2 & 3, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
David Mohler, Chair, representing James Aloisi, Executive Office of Transportation & 
Public Works (EOTPW) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• approve the minutes of the February 26 meeting 
• approve the work program for the Congestion Management Process (CMP) – 

FFY 2009 
• approve the work program for the Greenbush Impact Study 

 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
There were none. 
 
2. Chair’s Report – David Mohler, EOTPW 
There was none. 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports – Jim Gallagher, Metropolitan Area Planning 
Council (MAPC), and Stephen Woelfel, MassHighway 
The Suburban Mobility/Transportation Demand Management (TDM) Subcommittee met 
on March 19 to review five letters of interest for TDM proposals. The Subcommittee 
responded with letters to the interested parties. The Town of Stoughton was informed that 
its proposed project would not be eligible. Full proposals are due May 7. Today is the 
deadline for Suburban Mobility proposals. The Subcommittee will meet to review those 
proposals on April 16. 
 
Staff distributed an outline for the development of the federal fiscal year (FFY) 2010 
Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP). (See attached.) The UPWP Subcommittee 
meeting scheduled for this afternoon has been cancelled. The Subcommittee will resume 
its meetings on April 16. In the meantime, S. Woelfel, Subcommittee Chair, apologized 
for the cancellation and recommended that staff begin the process of developing study 
ideas. He noted that there are ideas that have been held over from previous years that may 
be considered, and that staff is still receiving new ideas from members of the public 
through responses to an insert in last month’s issue of TransREPORT. Any members who 
have questions or ideas for improving the proposed development process should contact 
Mary Ellen Sullivan, UPWP Manager, CTPS.  
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Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, asked about how staff plans to select intersections to 
study for the recently approved work program for Operational Improvements at Selected 
Congested and High-Crash Intersections, and how municipalities can request to be part 
of the study. Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director of CTPS, replied that CTPS is receiving 
input from municipalities via MAPC. Municipalities may also contact him or Efi 
Pagitsas, CTPS. Staff is proposing to study different intersections than those studied in 
recently completed work program for Safety and Operational Improvements at Selected 
Intersections. Staff plans to use Registry of Motor Vehicles crash data to locate high-
crash areas and the Mobility Management System to identify areas of congestion. The 
focus will be on those areas where there is interest from local officials in implementing 
improvements. 
 
4. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 

(CTPS) 
The Administration & Finance Subcommittee met this morning and voted to recommend 
the approval of two new hires at CTPS. Upon Committee approval, CTPS will have 61 
full-time staff members. CTPS has budgeted for 64 staff members. After some internal 
staff reassignments, two positions are in the Traffic Analysis & Design Group and these 
will remain vacant until the UPWP is further developed. At that time we anticipate 
having a better sense of the skills that will be needed for future work.  
 
The third position is in the Travel Model Development Group. CTPS has been seeking to 
fill that position for about a year and now plans to hire a consultant rather than fill that 
position in-house. CTPS needs help climbing the learning curve on developing activity-
based travel demand models. These are designed to be more accurate and sensitive to a 
wider range of policy variables. Staff would like to brief members on activity-based 
models in a future Committee meeting. 
 
5. Approval of New Hires, Certification Activities Group – Paul Regan, MBTA 
Advisory Board 
A motion to approve the hiring of Mike Callahan for the CTPS Certification Activities 
Group – as recommended by the Administration & Finance Subcommittee – was made 
by P. Regan, and seconded by S. Woelfel. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion to approve the promotion of Sean Pfalzer from a part-time temporary employee 
to a full-time employee at the CTPS Certification Activities Group – as recommended by 
the Administration & Finance Subcommittee – was made by Thomas Bent, City of 
Somerville, and seconded by Shirin Karanfiloglu, Massachusetts Turnpike Authority. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
6. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Steve Olanoff, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The Advisory Council will meet on April 8. The agenda includes as presentation from 
MAPC on the MPO’s Bike Rack Program. 
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7. Meeting Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, CTPS 
A motion to approve the minutes of the February 26 meeting – with changes 
recommended by J. Gallagher to pages 8 and 17 – was made by Thomas Kadzis, City of 
Boston, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
8. Work Program – Congestion Management Process (CMP) – FFY 2009– Karl 
Quackenbush, Deputy Director, CTPS 
Members were presented with the work program for the Congestion Management 
Process (CMP) – FFY 2009. This scope of work provides for the continuation of the 
work program for the Mobility Management System (MMS) through the end of this 
federal fiscal year. (Members last approved the work program in 2005.) The MPO has 
been operating the MMS since 1995 to measure mobility indicators in the region. It has 
been used to provide information for use in the MPO’s planning processes, recommend 
system/infrastructure improvements, and generate UPWP study ideas and reports. The 
last work program resulted, among other things, in the dissemination of MMS 
information on the MPO’s website. 
 
The MMS is now being referred to as the Congestion Management Process (CMP) to be 
consistent with SAFETEA-LU legislation and the interests of the MPO’s federal partners. 
SAFETEA-LU calls for the Metropolitan Transportation Plan to be linked with the CMP 
and include operations and management strategies. 
 
The objective of this interim work program is to continue the monitoring of intersections 
and park-and-ride lots in the region, refresh counts of park-and-ride use, add to the 
MPO’s intersection database, and to continue to provide information to the 
Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) and Regional Transportation Plan (RTP) 
processes. Staff also proposes to conduct outreach to local officials to bring their 
attention to the MPO’s intersection database.  
 
After this interim work program, MPO staff would like to present another work program 
to carry the CMS work into FFY 2010 and beyond. Staff would propose to link the next 
CMP work program with the RTP work program and plans to have more discussion with 
the Committee about this topic concurrently. 
 
K. Quackenbush raised an issue that has been a concern of City of Newton officials – 
parking on local streets by MBTA commuters. This is also a concern to staff. To better 
identify areas where this is happening, staff is proposing to compare data from responses 
to a MBTA systemwide survey question (which asks how a person got to a transit station) 
to field counts.  David Koses, City of Newton, stated that he appreciates the attention that 
staff is giving to this issue. He also noted that when the MBTA raises its parking fees 
there may be more people choosing to park on local streets and that demand is not 
captured. 
 
T. Bent suggested adding a survey question that would ask if the respondent parked in an 
MBTA lot or on a residential street. S. Olanoff also voiced support for this suggestion. 
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The survey is already in progress, however, and there were questions about whether 
respondents would be inclined to answer that question honestly. 
 
T. Kadzis suggested that the MBTA consider the issue of whether it makes sense to make 
uniform parking fee increases, considering that lot usership may vary from line to line. 
 
J. Gallagher noted that the MPO’s intersection website is a very good way to disseminate 
mobility information and that it works well. He asked how staff intends to conduct its 
outreach to local officials and if there is anything that MPO members can do to help. K. 
Quackenbush replied that staff plans to contact municipal engineers and planners to invite 
feedback, starting with those municipalities that have intersections on the MPO’s 
website.  
 
Lourenço Dantas, Massachusetts Port Authority, added that the MPO could encourage 
interest from municipal officials by developing a TIP program (perhaps structured like 
the Suburban Mobility/TDM Program) to dedicate funds for the implementation of MPO 
recommendations for intersection improvements. J. Gallagher agreed that the MPO 
should develop such a program. 
 
J. Gallagher asked why the CMS work program presented today does not include 
operations and management. K. Quackenbush replied that the logical time to incorporate 
that piece would be in the fall when the RTP work program is prepared. He also noted 
that consideration would have to be given to the implications for agencies. Staff would 
like to brief the Committee further about this topic.  
 
M. Draisen recommended that staff focus on the links to operations and management 
when the RTP work program is presented in the fall. He expressed that it would be useful 
to better understand the degree to which the work program could result in proposals to 
address mobility problems. 
 
Carey Duques, City of Salem, asked if staff intends to survey park-and-ride lots outside 
the MBTA system to see how many people are carpooling and to see if there is a demand 
for those facilities. K. Quackenbush replied that staff does monitor other park-and-ride 
lots, including those of private express bus services and the Massachusetts Turnpike 
Authority. 
 
T. Kadzis mentioned that the U.S. Department of Transportation was going to assess the 
methodology for clearing crash scenes (as speed of that clearance affects congestion). Efi 
Pagitsas, MPO staff, stated that the subject qualifies for consideration under operations 
and management strategies. She added that crash incidents account for about 60% of the 
congestion in MPO region. 
 
A motion to approve the work program for the Congestion Management Process (CMP) 
– FFY 2009, was made by M. Draisen, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
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9. Work Program – Greenbush Impact Study – Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, 
CTPS 
The MBTA has requested that CTPS undertake the work program for the Greenbush 
Impact Study to determine how the opening of the Greenbush commuter rail line (in 
October 2007) has affected travel patterns and the use of other transportation facilities in 
the area. The study would involve adjusting the ongoing MBTA systemwide survey for 
Greenbush riders to include questions about what facilities riders used before the line 
opened. Staff would use existing count data supplemented with data on boardings and 
alightings by station, and data from a license plate survey. Staff would also look at data 
on users of the Red Line, other commuter rail lines, commuter boat, private buses, and 
traffic volumes on Route 3 and Interstate 93. The study is in the FFY 2009 UPWP, 
implicitly, in the Assistance to MBTA Development project. 
 
During a discussion period, members asked questions and made comments: 
 
Will the survey capture the benefits of rail, for example, by measuring whether people are 
moving from areas without transit service to those where there is access to the commuter 
rail? (P. Regan)  
That is outside the purview of this scope of work. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
Could the survey ask riders what they would do if the commuter boat stopped operating? 
(P. Regan) 
That is outside this scope of work. (D. Mohler) People ought to be asked such questions 
somewhere, if not in this survey. (M. Draisen) 
 
Is the Greenbush line at capacity? If not, it is important to survey the people who are not 
using the line if the objective is to increase ridership on this line (though this may not be 
part of this scope of work). (M. Draisen) 
The line is not at capacity. (Joe Cosgrove, MBTA) This survey is aimed at validating our 
assumptions and projections of ridership on the Greenbush line. (D. Mohler) It also helps 
to refine our modeling methods. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
Is the other research being done [under another scope of work]? (M. Draisen) 
The regional household survey would survey people who are not using transit. (J. 
Gallagher) 
 
Could the survey be used to ask commuter boat riders if they would use the Greenbush 
line if the boat were not operating? (S. Karanfiloglu) 
The systemwide onboard passenger survey was already administered to boat riders. There 
would have to be another survey directed at boat riders to ask that question. (K. 
Quackenbush) It would be useful to get this information to the MBTA before it begins its 
public process relating to possible changes to service. (P. Regan) 
 
Has the commuter boat ridership diminished since the start of the Greenbush service? 
(M. Pratt) 
Ridership has been flat. (J. Cosgrove) 
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Regarding the before and after traffic counts, can the economic variables be isolated to 
account for what we assume are lower traffic volumes from 18 months ago? (T. Kadzis) 
We can make inferences about whether we are seeing anything that can be associated 
with the Greenbush line. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
A motion to approve the work program for the Greenbush Impact Study was made by M. 
Draisen, and seconded by P. Regan. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
10. Members’ Items 
P. Regan reported that the MBTA Advisory Board is distributing a report, Born Broke, 
about the MBTA’s fiscal condition and how it compares to other transit agencies in the 
country. Based on a national comparison of transit agencies, the MBTA would have been 
in the best fiscal shape if it were not so debt burdened. The MBTA has the largest 
percentage of funds going to debt service of all the agencies surveyed – 30% this year. 
 
M. Draisen reported that MAPC is in the process of finalizing a date for the MPO 
elections. The date should be decided today. It will be a late afternoon/early evening 
event. 
 
M. Draisen suggested that the MPO discuss ways to fund municipal priority projects in 
the next round of stimulus funding. There needs to be an agreement between 
municipalities and MassHighway regarding project readiness, he noted. D. Mohler stated 
that MassHighway is in the process of finalizing the eligibility determinations for projects 
that municipalities submitted for stimulus funding. There is a goal to fund more local 
projects in the second round of stimulus funding. M. Pratt stated that municipalities need 
to be made aware of the requirements for projects that receive stimulus funding. 
 
L. Dantas followed up on an item discussed at a previous meeting. He reported that the 
projects for the Boston and Chelsea – Deck Rehabilitation on Tobin Bridge, Phase VII 
and Boston and Chelsea – Structural Steel Painting on Tobin Bridge, Phase 3 and 8 are 
in Massport’s capital funding program. If the projects were eligible for stimulus funding 
the schedule for implementation would have been moved up. Since they are not eligible, 
the projects will be implemented on their original schedule. 
 
T. Bent inquired as to how much stimulus funding would be available in the second 
round of funding. D. Mohler replied that a minimum of approximately $90 million would 
be available but unless the minimum for urbanized areas is not met in the first round 
(which it currently is) there are no requirements that it be directed to this urbanized area. 
 
11. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn was made by S. Woelfel, and seconded by P. Regan. The motion 
passed unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, April 2, 2009, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
EOTPW   David Mohler 
City of Boston   Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton   David Koses 
City of Salem   Carey Duques 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
MAPC    Marc Draisen 
    Jim Gallagher 
MassHighway   Stephen Woelfel 
MassPike   Shirin Karanfiloglu 
Massport   Lourenço Dantas 
MBTA    Joe Cosgrove  
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Steve Olanoff 
 Advisory Council    
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
    
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Efi Pagitsas 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Mary Ellen Sullivan 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Tony Centore Town of Medfield 
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